
COUNCIL MINUTES
The City Council of the City of Raleigh met in Lunch Work Session at 11:30 a.m. on Tuesday, October 20, 2015 in Conference Room 305, Raleigh Municipal Building, Avery C. Upchurch Government Complex, 222 West Hargett Street, Raleigh, North Carolina, with the following present.

Mayor Nancy McFarlane (Absent & Excused)
Mayor Pro Tem John Odom - Presiding
Councilor Mary-Ann Baldwin


Councilor Kay C. Crowder

Councilor Bonner Gaylord
Councilor Wayne K. Maiorano

Councilor Russ Stephenson

Councilor Eugene Weeks (Absent & Excused)
Mayor Pro Tem Odom called the meeting to order and the following items were discussed with action taken as shown.

RALEIGH UNION STATION UPDATE – INFORMATION RECEIVED

City Manager Hall pointed out there is no action to be taken on this item.  It is just a way to keep the City Council informed of where we are on the project.  He introduced Interim Public Works Director Rich Kelly.
Interim Public Works Director Kelly introduced the City’s partners and recognized those present at the meeting.  He explained this is the fourth attempt to create a new train station and multi-modal center at this location but the first to be funded and move forward to construction.  He stated one may ask why this plan has succeeded where past plans have fell short pointing out the first thing is timing is right.  Rail service in North Carolina, thanks to the efforts of NCDOT Rail Division, is better than ever.  He stated if Council members haven’t written the Piedmont Trains, they should do so.  It is a very enjoyable event.  He pointed out how ever with success comes growing pains and the existing station is well over capacity.  Mr. Kelly pointed out the design solves a lot of the long standing problems associated with this large railroad junction and does so gracefully.  He stated putting the building in the middle of the wye, provides superior access to all proposed rail platforms, both north and south.  Solving the pedestrian access problem is resulting in a great new public plaza.  In solving the vehicular access problems sets the stage for the eventual extension of the West Street to the south, knitting to disconnected downtown areas together into a cohesive whole.  
Mr. Kelly indicated the third reason this is successful in moving forward is that the design respects and builds on what is special about the warehouse district.  The reuse of an existing industrial building will result in a unique and dramatic space.  The new plaza creates a signature open space at the terminus of Martin Street that will serve as focal point for the growing arts and innovation district and connects pedestrians to the downtown core.  Mr. Kelly stated the result of all of that will be a gathering place that will be a magnet for both travelers, area residents, workers and visitors.  

Mr. Kelly pointed out this is an exceptionally complex project pointing out we now have a full understanding of the issues at hand and we are at the point where we have identified the total cost to implement this project.  He went over the project time line starting with June 2013 at which time the schematic design presentation was made to the Council; March 2014 – design development presentation to Council; April 2014 construction manager preconstruction services start; November 2014 value engineering study; January 2015 95% design phase; March 2015 design and funding approval; May 2015 begin construction on State deliverables – track and signal; summer 2015 bidding for city deliverables – building and site; October 2015 bids status report/pre-brief for November 3, contract approval.  September 2017 – ARRA – NCDOT grant for track and signal; September 2018 Tiger – City of Raleigh Grant for building and site.  
Mr. Kelly pointed out in March 2015, Council authorized additional funding to meet the project estimate and the design team was authorized to complete construction documents.  They submitted for permits in March 2015.  The construction manager at risk team was authorized to proceed with bidding and finalization of a GMP not to exceed $44,737,870.  The first bids were received in July 2014; however the final bids were received in September 2015.  The bids were out of scope.  He stated since we have a cost estimate in hand, we are able to assign a value to each of the items included in the design; however we have already determined it is outside the project budget.  He stated the bid results showed a lack of bidders of some trades, cost of work totally $50.1M or a GPM of approximately $60M; pre-bid estimated GMP of $44.7M indicated an initial project gap of some $15.3M.  He stated 11 of the work elements were within budget, 17 exceeded the budget including the concrete, site work and bridge and steel.  He stated additional survey and soil testing has necessitated a redesign of foundations to account for poor soils.  Additionally there are unanticipated cost associated with utility relocations and improvements.  The project estimate includes a place holder of close to $2M to address these needs.  Staff is continuing to work with Duke Progress and other stakeholders to identify potential project modification and cost saving possibilities.
Mr. Kelly indicated Phase I project impacts over 20 parcels of land some of which are in downtown Raleigh and others that stretch almost to Garner.  There is currently $5M in the budget for all of the right-of-way acquisition.  He stated in addition we are seeing an increase in the cost of construction on a number of projects due to inflation and a changing construction climate.  He talked about value engineering and steel rebid, getting it down to a cost of $46.2M which translates to a GMP of $54.7M or a $10M gap from the approved GMP estimate provided in March.  That funding gap is due to an increased cost in building and amenities of some $4.4M and site access improvements of some $5.6M.  
He talked about the fact that construction cost have increased nationally and locally pointing out private sector and other public sector projects are experiencing a high bid market.  He stated the site preparation work has shown to be the most extreme cost increase and we have the problem of lack of bidders.  He talked about the cost drivers in the project which includes site work, steel, concrete, location of project which is surrounded by railroad tracks and active trains, soils and dewatering, local economy and the shear number of parties involved in the project.  He gave examples of other public and private projects in the general vicinity and how much they are over budget.
Mr. Kelly indicated the project partners have identified scope reductions totaling some $2.9M and talked about the remaining funding of $7.2M that would be required.  He talked about the City of Raleigh’s commitment to address building and amenities at some $4.4M and the fact that the project partners and the City will continue to look for opportunities to address the remaining gap and shared scope but would be asking Council allocate funds to ensure fully funded project of $2.797M.  The project could proceed on schedule to meet grant dead lines and preserve current bids.  He presented options to meet the $7.2M funding goal.

Mr. Kelly talked about the approve scenarios and alternatives and the following option summary.  Mr. Kelly presented the approved scenario and alternatives relating to the public plaza, plaza canopy, rooftop terrace and reduction of interior finishes as follows – 










Additional











Funding

Option



Description



Required
    1

Aggressive Scope Reduction –Limited Funding

$4,670,000


Removes all previously proposed deductions:

· Plaza

· Canopy

· Roof Terrace

· Finishes

Defers Furniture, Fixtures and Equipment

    2

Mitigated Scope Reduction =- Partial Funding

$5,954,000



Remove some previously proposed deductions:

· Canopy

· Roof Terrace

· Finishes

Defers Furniture, Fixtures and Equipment

    3

Limited Scope Reduction




$6,271,000



Defers previously proposed deduction



-    Canopy

*Does not address risk associated with low contingency allowance.  Current contingency, including $1M reserve, is approximately 4% of GMP amount, 5%-10% is common for similar projects.
Mr. Kelly talked about the next steps which would include potential council action at the November 3, 2015 meeting which would include a GPM Budget appropriation reflecting the option chosen and the CMAR contract approval.  He stated the team will continue to review the project to identify cost savings opportunities and NCDOT/City of Raleigh staff will continue to work together to identify additional cost savings measures. 

Mr. Kelly talked about the various scenarios, 4% contingency moving forward, the reserve remaining intact, and how everyone would prefer a larger contingency.  He stated it is the staff and all of the partners’ intent to try to make it work within the existing budget as they do not want to come back with a request for additional funding.  Points of discussion related to not totally knowing what is underground until the digging, etc, occurs even though a lot of geo testing has been done.  How to address the situation if contamination is found, the importance of the roof terrace, the plaza and the various finishes was talked about.  Which could be left out and added later, the existing fund balance, the $18M over the 14% threshold which could be available for one time uses, the competing uses for these funds and the fact that that is normally talked about in the context of the capital budget were also touched on.  

City Manager Hall talked about competing needs and pointed out in the upcoming budget staff would be talking about some facility needs and talked about the critical facility under discussion now.  Mr. Gaylord asked for a list of the value engineered projects, stressed the importance of the plaza and canopy and Mr. Schuster pointed out it will become the front door of the station.  Mr. Schuster talked about the design of the plaza and the canopy foundation and how and what could be added later.  The various options and how to proceed was talked about with various Council members expressing their feelings on whether to move ahead with the full project or back out some of the elements at this point.  The message that either alternative would send was talked about with various Council members expressing concern; however, they also expressed a desire to see the City move forward with the entire project as designed.  Option 3 was talked about as was the challenges of the site and the fear of cutting the project to a 4% contingency.  
In response to questioning from Ms. Baldwin it was pointed out there is no art work included at this point with Ms. Baldwin indicating understanding but expressed a desire to include it.  City Manager Hall pointed out all Council feedback is helpful and talked about willingness to continue to talk with the partners and getting the public sector involved as it relates to artwork, etc.  Where the cuts in the various options would be as it relates to finish upgrades and whether that would be the front of the house or the back was talked about.  Various Council members talked about their preference of the various options.  Ms. Crowder spoke of her support for Option 2 as she fears there will be cost we haven’t seen.  Mr. Odom talked about the significance of this project and the feeling that it will be one of the most important things done in downtown Raleigh for quite some time and talked about his commitment to moving ahead with the full project.  It was pointed out by the City Manager that staff is not looking for final decisions just trying to get feedback from the Council on how to move forward and put together other options if the Council so desires.  
Whether the railroad is going to be a part of the plan and the hope that commuter rail would be a part of the plan was touched on.  The need to set the bar, set the example of the city’s expectations and the feeling that the Council should move forward, concern about loss of the canopy or roof top and the staging of the project was talked about.  

Scott Cutler talked about the work of the various partners and recommendations.  It was agreed that staff would look at the options and bring Option 4 to the table.  
ARTS PLAN UPDATE

Jerry Bolas, introduced the various principles and members of the Arts Commission who were present.  

Mr. Bolas and representatives of the Cultural Planning Group as well as the City Arts Commission utilizing a PowerPoint presentation highlighted the following information.

At the October 20 City Council Work Session David Plettner-Saunders and Jerry Allen, consultants with the Cultural Planning Group, and staff will present an overview of the draft Raleigh Arts Plan, Creative Life.  The Raleigh Arts Plan is a ten-year master plan to strengthen arts and culture for all of the City's many communities and people.  As a community cultural plan, the purpose of the Raleigh Arts Plan is to articulate and reflect a shared vision for improving the cultural life of the City.  A deep and diverse engagement with the community has been the foundation of the planning process, and Raleigh's citizens have directly shaped the emerging strategies and goals of the Plan.
The Raleigh Arts Plan embraces the 2015 Strategic Plan's goal for the Arts and Cultural Resources Key Focus Area: “Embrace Raleigh's diverse offerings of arts and cultural resources as iconic celebrations of our community that provide entertainment, community, and economic.  benefit.” The goals and strategies of the plan along with the community input and research from the planning process will be used to further the implementation of the Strategic Plan's objectives and initiatives.
The Raleigh Arts Plan also advances the 2030 Comprehensive Plan statement that “Raleigh's commitment to arts and culture is essential to the health, well-being, and vitality of the City” and the 2014 Parks, Recreation and Cultural Resources System Plan's first goal in the Arts Subsystem, “The City of Raleigh will be a national leader in supporting the arts.”

The planning process began with City Council appointment of a Steering Committee comprising 34 community members and key stakeholders to advise and oversee development of the plan and to advocate for its adoption and implementation upon completion.

Community engagement and research made up the second phase of the planning process, with a great deal of support and engagement from the community; more than 4,000 citizens directly participated.  A series of public workshops, town hall meetings, focus groups, interviews, surveys, community conversations, online forums, and other opportunities for engagement empowered community members to share their experiences, aspirations, and visions of Raleigh’s arts and cultural life.

The input from the community as well  as research of Raleigh’s arts economy was used to develop the draft Raleigh Arts Plan, Creative Life.  This cultural plan lays out a bold and ambitious agenda for the future arts and cultural development in Raleigh and the Creative Life vision:

Raleigh is a community connected through arts and culture, where every person  is empowered to lead the creative life they envision.

The plan embraces eight goals and 63 strategies--some small and easily achievable, others more aspirational and less easily attainable.  Taken together, they will fulfill City Council’s vision that Raleigh becomes a nationally recognized leader in arts and culture:

Goal 1.
Promote an Active Arts and Culture Life throughout the Community 

Goa1 2.
Expand Youth Arts Participation

Goal 3.
Ensure Equity, Access and Inclusion in All Cultural Programming

Goal 4.
Support the Work of Raleigh’s Artists  and Arts Organizations

Goal 5.
Enhance and Revitalize Raleigh’s Neighborhoods and Districts through Thoughtful Placemaking

Goal 6.
Enhance Arts Leadership and Governance

Goal 7.
Strengthen Marketing, Promotion  and Valuing of the Arts

Goal 8.
Create a System of Sustainable Arts Funding

Strategies identified in the plan will require policy and program changes to be considered  by the City Council.  These include:

Goal 4.  Strategy 4.1.1: Increase the per capita allocation of funds to Arts Grants.

Goa1 4.  Strategy 4.9: Explore policy changes for the Duke Energy Center for the Performing Arts that would reduce the priority for revenue generation and expand its presenting program to focus on meeting a broader range of Raleigh’s audience interests; provide a “risk capital” fund to support such presenting.

Goal 5.  Strategy 5.11: Amend the existing ordinance to incrementally  increase the allocation for public art in City Capital Improvement Plan projects from 0.5% to 2% to allow for appropriately-scaled  projects and for program support, and broaden the types of capital projects receiving public art treatment.

Goal 8.  Strategy 8.2: Explore the feasibility of partnering with the private sector to establish an arts and culture foundation.

The draft Raleigh Arts Plan, “Creative Life,” is currently  available for review.  Raleigh residents will have several opportunities to provide feedback on the draft.  A Community Meeting to review the Raleigh Arts Plan draft will be held Wednesday, October 21, from 6 to 8 p.m. at John Chavis Community Center.  The draft is also available for public review and comment at www.RaleighArtsPlan.com, and at Pullen and Sertoma Arts Centers.  The public will also be able to submit comments via email, phone or mail.
Public comment on the draft will be received through Monday, November 2.  Following public input the draft will be revised and presented to the Raleigh Arts Plan Steering Committee, the Raleigh Arts Commission and Public Art Design Board in expectation of their recommendation of the plan for City Council adoption in early 2016.
Comments related to Goal 7 Strengthen marketing, promotion and valuing of the arts.  The various organizations involved and the need for coordination of a marketing program and how to move forward with that was touched on.  The public participation budget how money could be spent, etc., was talked about.  The recommendation about moving toward the 2% or amending the existing ordinance to incrementally increase the allocation for public art from 0.5% to 2% to allow for appropriately scheduled project for programs supporting broadening the types of capital projects receiving public art treatment was talked about and how this is a goal to move forward incrementally.  It was pointed out hopefully the plan would come forth to the Council in February of 2016.
Adjournment:  There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 12:45 p.m.

Gail G. Smith

City Clerk
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